OCTOBER NEWSLETTER

   18th October 2019
Dear Parents/Carers,

Welcome to our October newsletter.  The children have been working hard all half term and we cannot believe that half term is almost upon us.  Time has flown!
Please note events that are underlined and in italics are new since the previous newsletter.
Thursday 17th October – Individual School Photos

Friday 18th October – PTA Halloween Discos from 3:45 – 7pm, Individual School Photographs, Break up for half term

HALF TERM MONDAY 21st OCTOBER – FRIDAY 25th OCTOBER

Monday 28th October – INSET DAY – school closed for children
Tuesday 29th October – Children back at school after October half term

Thursday 31st October – Open the Book assembly

Sunday 3rd November – Choir Concert at Connolly Hall
Wednesday 6th November – Year 3 to Ampthill Park for seed collection
Sunday 10th November – Remembrance Sunday

Monday 11th November – Anti-bullying week, Curriculum, Learning and Standards Governors Meeting at 6:30pm

Thursday 14th November – Open the book assembly

Monday 18th November – Road Safety Week, Road Safety Workshops for Year 3, Road Safety Assembly
Tuesday 19th November – PTA Meeting at 7:30pm

Wednesday 20th November – Foundation Stage Maths Workshop to parents at 9:15am, KS1 and 2 Maths Workshops to parents 2:45pm – 3:30pm

Thursday 21st November – Year 1 Sharing assembly to parents at 3pm
Saturday 23rd November – Ladybirds Christmas Fayre
Monday 25th November – Full governors meeting at 6:30pm, Year 3 Dance festival, Santa Challenge Assembly
Wednesday 27th November – Year 1 Phonics morning to parents, from 9am – 9:25am
Thursday 28th November – New Intake 2020 at 9:30am, Year 4 Sharing Assembly to parents at 3pm, Open the Book assembly
Saturday and Sunday 30th and 1st December – St Andrew’s Christmas Tree Festival
Monday 2nd December – Santa Challenge Begins (Walk to school to get the equivalent miles from the whole school to get to Lapland), Ladybirds Concert to parents
Tuesday 3rd December – Flu immunisations in school

Wednesday 4th December – Foundation Stage nativity to nurseries at 9:30am, Spin Bike Art activities with Year 1 and 2 (linked to Santa Challenge)
Thursday 5th December – Year 2 Performances to parents at 2:30pm and 5:45pm

Friday 6th December –   PTA Christmas Fayre, 8am Drama Performance to parents in the main hall
Monday 9th December – Foundation Stage Nativity to parents at 9:30am

Tuesday 10th December – Foundation Stage Nativity to parents at 2:30pm (Children can go home afterwards)

Wednesday 11th December – Christmas Dinner

Thursday 12th December – Open the Book Assembly

Friday 13th December – Christmas Breakfast Morning (parents invited to join us for breakfast from 8am and in class afterwards to 10:30am), Christmas Jumper Day
Wednesday 18th December – Whole School Theatre Visit to school
Friday 20th December - Break up for Christmas

CHRISTMAS HOLIDAY MONDAY 23rd DECEMBER – FRIDAY 3RD JANUARY

Monday 6th January – Children back to school after Christmas holiday – NO INSET DAY

Please see the school website for more dates beyond this
More detailed information on the above events will follow in due course

Governor Update and election:

As you are aware, we currently have a vacancy for a Parent Governor to join the Governing Board.  Please do come and talk to one of us if you think you might be interested in contributing to the Russell Community in this way.  It is a strong Governing Board, with some excellent members.  Come and join the team!

Staffing Update:

I am delighted to report that our Midday Supervisor team and Aviary Teams are now up to full strength.  We are delighted to have been joined by Jo-Ann Varty, Helen Rushton, Grace Milligan and James Carr, all of whom are proving to be fantastic!

I am also delighted to inform you that we have successfully recruited for the Puffin Class teacher vacancy from January 2020.  We have enticed the wonderful Mrs Rebecca Cox to come and join the Russell team.  Mrs Cox has over 11 years of experience teaching in FS, Y1 and Y2.  She will be a wonderful addition to the KS1 team and we can’t wait to welcome her.

This week we say a sad farewell to Mrs Dean who is leaving teaching to pursue a commercial career and to spend more time with her family.  We would like to thank Mrs Dean for all her hard work at Russell and wish her and her family all the very best of luck in the future.

Once Upon a Time Fairytale Ball:

What an incredible event in every sense!  No one believed that it would be possible to match, let alone top, the achievements of the ball in 2017.  It was a fantastic event to be part of.  Yet again, it was superbly well organised and everything was achieved to such a high standard – from name cards, to raffle prizes, to auction pledges, the décor and the food itself. The ball exceeded everyone’s expectations on every level!  

Well done to all concerned: Leanne Scott, Emily Banting, Liz Bottone, Nina Page, Catherine Bevan Dunn, Tracey Muller and Amy Galt and with special thanks to the Birley Family: Paul, Sandra and Paige and the rest of the PTA - our most sincere thanks to you all!

I must also say an enormous thank you to you all (and your extended family and friends) who support and attend the PTA events (with your endlessly deep pockets!).  It really does make a difference.  I am not sure what the final amount raised yet was, but I will let you have it once I know it.  Once again, our most sincere ‘thank you’ everyone, but especially our wonderful PTA.
Free School Meals ‘Census’ Day:

Thank you for your incredible support during the school meals census day.  We reached an amazing 88% which is great and will reflect positively in our school budget.  This was our highest percent ever reached.  Thank you!  There is a second census day in January and I will ask you again for your support. 

Sharing Assemblies:
This year we are again spreading our Sharing Assemblies out across the whole academic year to try to make the calendar more evenly spaced.  Please do look out for the dates on our newsletters and come and join us for the short assembly which is based around the children’s learning for that term.

Rail safety Assembly:
We had a fantastic assembly all about rail safety from Network Rail staff.  We learnt some important facts about how to stay safe near railways and when travelling on trains.  You can download a free book to help your children talk about rail safety more using the link below.
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Russell Rights and ‘using your voice’ to support positive behaviour:

During a series of assemblies, we introduce children to our behaviour policy which is hung upon 4 Russell Rights: The Right to be safe, The right to learn, The right to be included and The right to be happy.  These rights apply to everyone at school – including adults.  We then explain why we have rules.  For example: we don’t run in the corridor because we might hurt ourselves or someone else, and we all have the right to be safe.  We don’t talk when someone else is trying to concentrate because we all have the right to learn.  This approach works really well in the vast majority of cases.  In addition, we develop children’s independence and ability to begin to solve their own problems by asking them to ‘use their voice’ first.  For example, if there is a dispute children will often come up to the adult and say that someone ‘won’t play my game’ or ‘took my pencil’.  Instead of immediately going to solve the problem we ask ‘have you used your voice?’ (We explain that this means telling the other person what has upset them or what they want to happen/not happen).  Usually, unlike with adults, children haven’t tried this first.  A good proportion of the time it is just about communication and the issue is solved (for example the other child took the pencil because they thought it was spare).  We then tell the children, if they have used their voice but the situation still isn’t resolved, then it is time to involve the adult.  Again, this has been working really well.  Thank you for your support with our behaviour policy and our ‘rights’; Russell is a lovely school to be in as a result.

Safety around the site.  A couple of pleas:

Please do not allow the children to ride bikes and scooters around the school site (including paths) or on playgrounds at any time of day.  We had a nasty accident before school began last week because a child was ‘bombing around’ the playground on their scooter.  Thank you for your support with this.

Also, could we kindly remind you to leave buggies and pushchairs outside where at all possible? We must keep corridors as clear as possible because of fire regulations and our dearly held open door policy will not be able to continue unless we can meet the expectations.

In addition, could we request that parents and children do not enter classrooms unless a teacher is present? (for example before and after school).  There are many confidential documents in classrooms and to comply with Data Protection Regulations and GDPR we must ensure this is the case.  Also, when you are in the classroom, please could you ensure you are interacting mainly with your own child/ren, and only speak appropriately to other children.  We have had an incident where a parent spoke inappropriately to a child who wasn’t their own.  If you need any information please speak directly to the school staff.
Please continue to park as considerately as you can, without blocking our neighbours driveways.  We have had a number of complaints from Cornwall Road residents this term and would like to keep on the best terms with our neighbours.  Thank you.

Gaming and viewing:

We are aware that some children are playing games that are linked to films and games that are unsuitable for their age.  One of many is ‘Fortnite’ which is an age 12 years game that is rated as such because: ‘violence consists of you using whatever weapons you can find or make to fend off the monsters of the Storm and save the survivors.’ This is having an impact on children’s play and behaviour.  Can we please ask that you are as vigilant as possible that the children are not exposed to these types of games and films/materials yet?  Thank you.

Fundraising:

Our Book Fayre took over £340 – 25% of which we will receive in commission to buy new books for school!  I would like to thank the Office staff for arranging and running these events so brilliantly!  

Thank you for all your generous donations to our Harvest Appeal last week too.  We had an enormous pile of wonderful produce to pass on to Ampthill Baptist Church this Monday to distribute to people who will really benefit from our support.  Thank you so much for your generosity.

PTA Halloween Disco on Friday:

We are very excited as it is Halloween Disco day!  Always a very popular event.  A BIG thank you to the PTA who organise the event so brilliantly!  May I please remind parents that we do allow Foundation Stage (Swans, Swifts and Doves Classes) parents to stay during the disco, but we politely request that, unless you are a named PTA helper, parents of children in KS1 and 2 do not stay on the school site during the discos?  This is due to safety and capacity both in the hall and around the school.  Thank you in anticipation of your support.

School Council Representatives:

Following some very tight class elections, I am delighted to announce this year’s School Council Representatives:
	Owls
	 Ada and Ben

	Wrens
	 Zoe and Archie

	Puffins
	 Holly and Jake

	Penguins
	 Gracie and Ed

	Robins
	 Noelle and Alfie

	Greenfinch
	 Freya and Harley

	Goldfinch
	 Emilia and Joshua

	Blackbird
	 Isabella and James

	Nightingale
	 Holly and Eddie

	Woodpecker
	 Zoe and Braden

	Starling
	 Bella and Alfie

	Kingfisher
	 Lily and Charlie 


I very much look forward to working with them to make Russell Lower School an even better place for them to learn and grow.
Year 4 – building independence:

As we proceed along this year we would like to encourage you to be gradually building independence in your children, as very many of you do already.

When you are ready, please begin dropping the children at the classroom door, expecting them to come in and organise their start of day routine themselves.  However, please do not start leaving the children at the school gates or at different parts of the school yet, we will progress to this for the summer term.
Do come and speak to any of the Year 4 staff if you have any concerns about beginning this.  The year will fly and they will be off to middle school before we know it! Many thanks.
A musical journey through stories and time – Children’s Concert

The children of Russell Lower School Choir will be performing (amongst others – including a live orchestra!) at Redborne’s Connolly Hall on 3rd November in the 4:30pm performance.  Come along and join us – the whole family is welcome and you don’t need to have a child in the choir to enjoy it.  Tickets are available via the link below.  We look forward to seeing you there for this fun, musical event.
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https://www.eventbrite.co.uk/e/ampthill-orchestra-kids-concert-430pm-with-russell-and-flitwick-lower-schools-tickets-73750958101 
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Tickets are on sale to all schools and the local community at the same time. Please check that you 
have the correct performance time if you are coming

to support a family member in their performance.       

PE/Festival news:
This half term we are looking forward to festivals involving dance, Inclusive table cricket and Sports hall athletics.

We are sorry that the tag rugby had to be postponed at short notice.

If your child is chosen to take part in one of the up-coming festivals you will be notified and additional information will be given.
School Admissions for September 2020:
Central Bedfordshire have now opened the school admissions process for children starting school for the first time in September 2020.  Ampthill and the surrounding area is growing quickly and we were incredibly popular again this year (practically filling all 90 places very early on), so please make sure you make your application early so that you do not miss out on a place at your preferred school.  You have until 15th January to apply for a place.  The dates/times of our New Intake meetings can be found at the beginning of this letter.
Please note that you also have to apply for your child’s Middle School place if they are currently in Year 4, this is not automatic.  The deadline for this is also 15th January and can be done through the Central Bedfordshire Admissions website.

Don’t forget: On-going Masquerade 40 Celebrations:

A Night of Masquerade
An Evening of a film “The Man behind the Masquerade” and an illustrated talk explaining the book Masquerade on 25th October at Parkside Hall at 7.30pm.
Tickets are available from Ampthill Fireplaces, Ampthill Town Council, The Park Hub & No.14 Bedford Street at £5 each, or at the door.
                                                                      
This is the last Event of Masquerade40, a programme that celebrated the 40th anniversary of Kit Williams' eclectic book 'Masquerade' which sparked a national treasure hunt.
 
Thank you for taking the time to read this newsletter.  Have a happy and safe half term.
Yours sincerely,
Mrs. N. Walker

Headteacher
